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CHAIRMAN PAMELA B. KATZ:  Ladies and Gentlemen, this hearing is called to order Thursday, April 20, 2006 at 2:00 p.m.




My name is Pamela B. Katz, Chairman of the Connecticut Siting Council.  Other members of the Council here are Colin C. Tait, Vice Chairman; Brian Emerick, designee for Commissioner McCarthy -- this hearing statement was not proofread -- of DEP; Gerald J. Heffernan, designee for Commissioner Downes of DPUC; Philip T. Ashton; Dr. Barbara Bell; James J. Murphy, Jr.; Edward S. Wilensky.  And Daniel P. Lynch, Jr., will be joining us later.




Members of the staff are Derek Phelps, Executive Director; Robert L. Marconi, Assistant Attorney General; Robert Mercier, Siting Analyst on this petition. And the court reporter is Ralph Efrid.




The Connecticut Siting Council is holding this hearing pursuant to the provisions of General Statute 4-176 of the Uniform Administrative Procedure Act to allow cross-examination and public comment regarding the Council’s draft Electric and Magnetic Fields Best Management Practices.  The purpose of this hearing is for the Council to adopt, and revise as the Council deems necessary, standards for best management practices for electric and magnetic fields for electric transmission lines.  Pursuant to General Statute 16-50t(c), such standards shall be based on the latest and ongoing scientific and medical research on electromagnetic fields and shall require individual, project-specific assessments of electromagnetic fields, taking into consideration design techniques including, but not limited to, compact spacing, optimum phasing of conductors, and applicable and appropriate new field management techniques.




To assist in the development of the Council’s best management practices, the Council retained an outside consultant to review the status of research regarding health effects associated with exposure to electric and magnetic fields.  The findings of this report were incorporated into the best management practices.  The outside consultant, Dr. Peter Valberg of Gradient Corporation, will be available for cross-examination by all parties to this proceeding.




The participants in this proceeding are as follows:  A party is the Connecticut Light and Power, represented by Anthony M. Fitzgerald, Esquire, of Carmody and Torrance, LLP.  A party is United Illuminating Company, represented by Bruce L. McDermott, Esquire, of Wiggin and Dana, LLP.  And a party is Attorney General Richard Blumenthal, represented by Assistant Attorney General Michael Wertheimer.




This hearing will continue tonight at 6:30 for the convenience of the public and thereafter as necessary.  Any person desiring to make views known to the Council, may make an oral statement this evening or submit a written statement to the Council no later than June 1, 2006.




Persons in this assembly in possession of cellular telephones and pagers are kindly asked to shut them off or place them on silent.  Do -- please do this now.




At this point, I will ask the Assistant Attorney General to swear in the Council witness Dr. Peter Valberg.




MR. ROBERT L. MARCONI:  Dr. Valberg, please stand and please raise your right hand.




(Whereupon, Dr. Peter Valberg was duly sworn in.)




MR. MARCONI:  Please be seated.  And Madam Chair, I believe Mr. Phelps may have a few preliminary questions to ask Mr. Valberg -- or Dr. Valberg.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Yes.  We will do that next.  And then after that, we will take in the exhibits. And then after that, we’ll take administrative notice.




MR. S. DEREK PHELPS:  Dr. Valberg, good afternoon.




DR. PETER VALBERG:  Good afternoon.




MR. PHELPS:  You are retained by the Siting Council to perform a specific set of functions under the terms of an RFP that was issued better than a month ago, probably about two months ago.  Is that right, sir?  Is my microphone breaking up here?  Okay.




DR. VALBERG:  Well, the request for proposal I received actually a year ago, about April of 2005.




MR. PHELPS:  Okay.  And you entered into a contract to assist the Council in the development of its best management practices, is that -- is that correct, sir?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. PHELPS:  Okay.  You -- under the terms of that -- under that contract, you developed a report that you submitted to the Council in support of this proceeding today, is that right?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, that’s correct.




MR. PHELPS:  And you assisted in the development of the best management practices on a technical basis, is that correct?




DR. VALBERG:  I did.




MR. PHELPS:  Okay, thank you.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.  At this time, we will identify the exhibits and have Dr. Valberg verify them.




MR. MARCONI:  Dr. Valberg, I’m going to direct your attention to what is marked as Council Exhibit No. 1, the Gradient Corporation Current Status of Scientific Research, Consensus, and Regulation Regarding Potential Health Effects of Power Line Electric and Magnetic Fields, dated January 25, 2006.  Can you please tell us to what degree you prepared that report?




DR. VALBERG:  I participated very substantially in preparing the report both from the collection of information and in the synthesis of the actual text.




MR. MARCONI:  Okay.  And can you give us just a very short executive summary of that report for the Council?




DR. VALBERG:  The point of this report was to review the science in the EMF area, particularly since the last major review, which was in the year 2000 by the International Agency on Research and Cancer.  And the report focuses on the three major areas of investigation; namely epidemiology, laboratory animal studies, and mechanistic information.  And it brings all of those things together and then synthesizes a conclusion from those three lines of evidence.




MR. MARCONI:  Now do you have any changes, corrections, or additions to the report that you would like to make at this time?




DR. VALBERG:  No, I do not.




MR. MARCONI:  Okay.  And basically, then would you -- do you stand by that report as true and correct to the best of your knowledge and belief?




DR. VALBERG:  I do.




MR. MARCONI:  Okay.  Madam Chair, at this time, I would move that Council Exhibit No. 1 be -- or should I say what is Council Exhibit No. 1 for identification be Council Exhibit No. 1.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Any objection to making No. 1 a full exhibit?  Hearing none, it’s a full  exhibit.




(Whereupon, Council Exhibit No. 1 was received into evidence as a full exhibit.)




MR. MARCONI:  Next, I’d like to simply direct your attention, Dr. Valberg, to what’s been marked as Council Exhibit No. 2 for identification, and that’s the Council’s draft Electronic and Magnetic Field Best Management Practices for the Construction of Electric Transmission Lines in Connecticut, dated January 2006.  Are you somewhat familiar with those?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I am.




MR. MARCONI:  Did you have any assistance -- did you provide any assistance to Council staff in putting those together or --




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I did.




MR. MARCONI:  Okay.  In that case, I’m not asking for swearing to the truth of them because these are actual practices that are being proposed, Madam Chair, but I am asking that this be admitted as a full exhibit in this proceeding.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Is there any objection to making Council No. 2 a full exhibit?  Hearing none, it’s a full exhibit.




(Whereupon, Council Exhibit No. 2 was received into evidence as a full exhibit.)




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Next on administrative notice under I-B of the hearing program we have 16 items and no state agency comments.  Any objection to the Council taking administrative notice of Items 1 through 16?  Hearing none, we will take notice of that.




Okay, Mr. Marconi, any housekeeping matters before we start cross?




MR. MARCONI:  None that I know of, Madam Chair.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.  The order of cross-examination will be -- first will be Council staff, followed by CL&P, followed by United Illuminating, followed by the Attorney General, followed by Council members.  Who on the Council staff will be leading off?  Mr. Cunliffe.




MR. FRED O. CUNLIFFE:  Mr. Valberg, I direct you to the best management practices document and if you were to look on page --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Can we -- can we go off the record for a moment.




(Off the record -- testing of audio equipment)




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay, on the record.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  If you could look at the best management practices document, the second paragraph on the first page, the third sentence down, you use the term but are unaffected by most materials.  You’re  saying that the magnetic fields cannot be blocked by material?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.  I’m indicating there that the most common construction materials do not block magnetic fields.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  And if I was to direct you to page 6, the fourth paragraph down, it talks about the greatest reduction.  At the end of that paragraph you stated that magnetic shielding is provided by the steel pipes.  So in this case we have steel pipe that could provide magnetic shielding -- magnetic field shielding. Is this true?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, that’s correct.  The type of material that is effective in diminishing magnetic fields or interrupting magnetic fields is soft ferromagnetic iron.  Even other metals, such as aluminum for example, would not have that effect.  But steel -- because soft steel is ferromagnetic can have that  effect.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Where were -- where are you in the draft BMPs?




MR. CUNLIFFE:  Page 6.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Page 6.  Thank you.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  Now if I take you to page 3, you have a discussion on the third paragraph about the safety factor.  Are you multiplying a known value in this case?




DR. VALBERG:  No, that’s not correct.  The normal way in which a safety factor is applied in toxicology and human health risk assessment is you take the exposure, which is quantified by some number, and in this case the initial number is 10,000 milligauss, which is the number that was examined thoroughly in animal experiments, and you take that number and you divide them by the safety factor that you choose.  There’s a range of safety factors that you can choose, 1, 3, or 10, depending upon your level of knowledge.  And in this case I chose to use the 10, and it is a divising -- a dividing factor, it reduces that initial no effect level.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  Is there any relationship between the value of 10,000 milligauss that you mentioned from animal studies and the International Commission on Non-Ionizing Radiation Protection and their standard of 9,040?




DR. VALBERG:  Well, the 9,040 is actually a standard of the IEEE, the Institute for Electrical and Electronic Engineers.  The International Non-Ionizing Radiation Commission, their standard is approximately 833 milligauss.  But the 10,000 that is here is really -- doesn’t bear directly on those at all.  It bears upon the results of experiments that were undertaken by the National Toxicology Program where animals were exposed over a lifetime to levels that were actually in effect in excess of 10,000 milligauss.  But I chose 10,000 milligauss as the kind of upper limit value, which when tested in these animal experiments, showed no tumorigenic effect.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  Also in that same paragraph you used a 24-hour average magnetic field.  Would a value from a maximum perspective be used?  Could that be a relevant value rather than a 24-hour average?




DR. VALBERG:  It could potentially be relevant if we had more information about how maximum versus time average fields influenced the biological system.  However, the 24-hour average I feel has much more health -- potential health significance because those are the continuous kinds of fields that were tested exhaustively in animal experiments.  Animals were exposed continuously to fields.  So looking at maximum 24-hour average is a very conservative way to look at how those might be extrapolated to the human situation.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  Are you aware that the State of Florida and the State of New York have determined their standards based on the maximum conductor rating?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I’m aware of that.  But those standards are not based on health considerations.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  To follow-up, what are they based on?




DR. VALBERG:  They were based on what are essentially called winter normal maximum conductor ratings.  And at the time they knew that there was some concern about magnetic fields and they just chose to adopt those as a guideline for judging future power line projects, and they did not choose those out of a range of possible health related values.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  So they took their present winter max and they used that as their screening level, saying things above that in the future would get more scrutiny?




DR. VALBERG:  I believe that the way they actually chose it was as a maximum conductor rating, you know, maximum winter rating for that conductor --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Right --




DR. VALBERG:  -- would then produce a right-of-way field of that size --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- and they wanted to try to limit fields according to that criterion.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  Later on in that next paragraph, magnetic field best management practices, under No. 4 on page 3, the last sentence, you go on to identify that the applicant for a line would need to provide a 24-hour average current load in a five-year future.  How would they determine a load in a five-year future?




DR. VALBERG:  In this particular sentence I’m taking the public health point of view that that 24-hour average current load is the relevant thing to limit. In terms of trying to anticipate what that might be five years from now, what the utility would likely do would be look at their past patterns on how current varies throughout a 24-hour day, particularly on those days when current loading reaches its maximum, and they would then project from that information to what the load might be five years from now.  So you are correct, they would have to look at patterns of current variation over a 24-hour period.




MR. PHILIP T. ASHTON:  Isn’t that rather risky because --




COURT REPORTER:  A microphone please.




MR. ASHTON:  Sorry.  Isn’t -- isn’t that a little bit risky because there are so many changes to the patterns of generation that will occur over a five-year period?




DR. VALBERG:  Well if the utility can in fact anticipate that there will be changes that will cause the pattern to vary from what has been historically the case -- or actually the practice is to say that they would allow for that to the best of their ability.




MR. ASHTON:  Yeah, I’m fully cognizant of utility system planning, but I also know it’s a crap shoot too.  And I’m not sure what value that would have, particularly over a weighted -- over time.  I think peak load is probably closer, but the time value is more troubling.




DR. VALBERG:  It could be that -- it could be correct that peak values may be easier to predict.  However, what I was trying to reach there was the idea that if there is a biological effect, the biological effect to our -- to the best of our knowledge today would have to be something that’s related to a time averaged exposure.  And if we can get closer to what that time average exposure is, it probably would be a better thing to limit, rather than some sort of instantaneous peak.




MR. ASHTON:  Okay.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  On that same page, on the last paragraph you go on to use or identify a screening level of 100 milligauss.  Are you aware of studies that use cut points of 3 and 6 milligauss?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I’m aware that in the epidemiology studies that cut points of 3, 4, 6 milligauss are used.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  And are you aware of any studies that use 100 milligauss as a cut point?




DR. VALBERG:  Well, the animal and the biophysical and the in vitro studies often use a whole range of fields.  And often that range goes far above a hundred milligauss.  I don’t know that there’s any particular study that uses that individual figure.  The way the figure was derived here doesn’t try to bear any relationship to a particular cut point in a particular study.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  And should the Council be concerned about any milligauss exposure level above 100 milligauss?




DR. VALBERG:  The way that figure was derived was to originally start with a no effect level.  So in a sense, if there is a level of magnetic field that is above a hundred milligauss, we don’t really have any scientific evidence that that should be a level of concern.  This is a screening level that just indicates that if we have appropriate and inexpensive mitigation capabilities, we would probably pay more attention to them for exposures above a hundred milligauss than if they had fallen below that range.  This screening level, as is the case for many screening levels, in the area of toxicology and public health is not meant to be, and I certainly don’t consider, as a bright line between lack of effect and potential adverse effect.  It’s really just a screening level.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  So just assume that it would be used to -- the Council would take a closer look at those that went above a hundred?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, exactly --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- that’s -- that’s the way that --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  -- and if something was a hundred or less, then it didn’t require further  scrutiny?




DR. VALBERG:  Exactly.  A sort of diminimus procedure.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  And I just want to make sure I understand.  You were using summer 24 average peak and winter 24 average peak for your hundred?




DR. VALBERG:  I was trying to find a way to express that from the public health point of view, I’d like to capture what is the maximum 24-hour peak average level --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- and say that’s the one that we’d like to focus on as relevant to the public health question.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay, so it’s not an instantaneous peak, it’s a 24-hour peak?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, that’s correct.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Thank you.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  I’m going to defer the rest of the questions to Mr. Mercier.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.




MR. ROBERT MERCIER:  Do you know of any studies on direct current electric fields?




DR. VALBERG:  There probably are some, but they’re very few.




MR. MERCIER:  Do you know what the conclusions were?




DR. VALBERG:  For direct current electric fields or for direct current magnetic fields, the conclusions have generally been that there is really no anticipation of any health effect.




MR. MERCIER:  Why is there little interest in the effects from DC electricity?




DR. VALBERG:  Well there are -- that’s -- there are two reasons for that.  One reason is practical, having to do with the fact that we all use an alternating current power grid today.  Although Thomas Edison started out with a DC system, but today of course the predominant version is AC.  So that’s one reason.




The second reason is that the earth’s natural environment exposes all of us to DC electric and magnetic fields of a fairly large magnitude continuously, so all of life has evolved in a situation where DC fields have been present.




MR. ASHTON:  And just -- just to put it in context, do you recall what that value of the earth’s magnetic field is?




DR. VALBERG:  Here in the Northeast it’s about 550 milligauss.




MR. ASHTON:  And what -- how would that run compared against a DC line?  Do you have any comparable values?




DR. VALBERG:  The DC line would -- you know, immediately under a very high current DC line, it could be comparable.  But I would say that that’s probably higher even than a DC line.




MR. ASHTON:  Thank you.




MR. MERCIER:  Now would a 570 milligauss magnetic field from the earth be no different than a 570 milligauss magnetic field from a power line?




DR. VALBERG:  Well the important thing to remember there is that -- yes, magnetic fields are magnetic fields, and they are -- whether they’re produced by the earth or a current, there is no way to tell the difference.  I mean if you were to be given this field and you could do any experiment you wanted to, you couldn’t tell whether it’s being produced by the earth or a power line.  Now if it’s an AC power line, then those magnetic fields will vary in time and in direction.  And the earth’s magnetic field is relative steady because we use it for compasses when we want to find out which direction north is.  So that time variation could be a difference that you could point to.




MR. MERCIER:  Now in the health effects report in Appendix E there’s numerous articles listed and there is a section at the bottom of each page that describe each article entitled Study Limitations and Comments.  But on quite a number of these there was no information filled in for those particular fields.




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. MERCIER:  I just wanted to know why they were blank or this information is missing?




DR. VALBERG:  Well in many situations there was really nothing specific that could be said in terms of study limitations because the study was so narrowly focused as it was that you could say alright, well, for this particular narrow focus they may have found an interesting result and the only thing that you could put in that limitation field is that those results would be difficult to extrapolate to human risk.  And so probably it would be safe to say that in all of these if -- we could put a uniform footer that said implications for human risk is unclear as a limitation.  But because it was so -- such a common finding, I didn’t -- I didn’t choose to do that.




MR. MERCIER:  Have you read the prefiled testimony filed by Connecticut Light and Power and United Illuminating?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I have.




MR. MERCIER:  Are there any points which you do not concur with their findings?




DR. VALBERG:  They were generally very useful comments.  And I think the one point which we’ve already touched upon is that they in one section encourage application of uncertainty factors or precautionary factors to existing guidelines, and the fact that doing such a procedure gets you to roughly the same position that I found using animal data as the beginning point, is in fact interesting and confirmatory. I think that from a public health point of view there’s still some real advantage to beginning with the actual data in animal experiments and extrapolating down from them and applying uncertainty factors.  So, I disagree with them in the sense that I like the approach that I took better and I think it has some more, you know, scientific justification than using existing guidelines because existing guidelines were already developed.  There’s probably in a sense no reason to apply additional uncertainty factors to those.




MR. MERCIER:  Thank you.  No further questions, Madam Chairman.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Just one thing -- Dr. Valberg, in your review of current literature, did you find anyone else, other than the health department, who uses 300 feet as a guideline?




DR. VALBERG:  I’m sorry, could you repeat that question?




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Did you find anyone who uses a certain distance as a guideline for prudent avoidance or did you -- is all the scientific and medical studies using just milligauss?




DR. VALBERG:  Now I understand your question.  I think the -- the answer is you are correct that they use milligauss as a guideline.  I did not find any of the international agencies or public health agencies that use distance.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Thank you.  Okay -- Mr. Mercier, you’re all set -- next is Mr. Fitzgerald.




MR. ANTHONY M. FITZGERALD:  Good afternoon, Dr. Valberg.




DR. VALBERG:  Hello.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Dr. Valberg, since there isn’t a CV of yours in evidence, perhaps you could supplement the record by giving us a summary of your educational and professional qualifications to do the work that you’ve done?




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Ralph, can you --




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I’d --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Just -- off the record for a moment.




(Off the record -- testing of audio equipment)




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  Should I repeat the question?




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Please.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  Dr. Valberg, since we don’t have the benefit of one of your CV’s in evidence, perhaps to supplement the record you could give us a brief summary of your education and professional qualifications for the work that you’ve done?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I’d be glad to.  And certainly I would be happy to provide a complete CV at any point in time.  Presently, I am with --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Consider that an official request.




DR. VALBERG:  Okay, I will do that.  Presently, I’m with Gradient Corporation, which is an environmental health consulting firm in Cambridge, Massachusetts.  And what I do there is, essentially, toxicology assessments and human health risk assessments.




I’m -- I’ve also been at the Harvard School of Public Health.  I was there for 25 years working in the areas of human physiology and public health.  And I had a research program that was supported by the National Cancer Institute.  In fact, the work that I did at the Harvard School of Public Health having to do with magnetic fields was funded by the NCI.




My training and experience is basically in two areas.  One is in public health, and that’s a degree from the Harvard School of Public Health, and also in physics, which is a degree from Harvard University.




My previous experience in EMF health effects has to do with a lot of work that I have done for the National Science -- National Institutes of Health -- when I was requested to be a peer reviewer for many grants that came under the so-called RAPID Program that the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences put forward in this area some years ago.  I also worked for the Health Effects Institute when they wanted to institute a program to fund research in the area of EMF health effects.




I’m a member of the International Society for Environmental Epidemiology, Health Physics Society, Society of Toxicology, Bioelectric Magnetic Society.  I also serve on the Board of Directors for the Bioelectric Magnetic Society, which is basically a scientific society that tries to promote EMF research and have a publication of this EMF research in the research arena.  When the Harvard -- when Harvard had some committees that looked into this area, they had two committees, one was called the Harvard Advisory Committee on EMF and Human Health, and the other one was called Peer Review Board on Cellular Technology and Human Health, I was -- I was a member of those committees and they were part of Harvard University.




My research and publication record includes both physics and human physiology and public health.  A couple of years ago I was asked by the International Congress on Radiation Research to organize a symposium in Dublin, Ireland on the physical aspects of EMF effects.  And then about a year or so ago, I helped Harvard organize a colloquium in Boston on childhood leukemia and EMF effects.  And the proceedings of that colloquium were published in Environmental Health Perspectives.  Currently, I’m working with the World Health Organization on reviewing the EMF effects having to do with cellular phone technology.  So both in training and experience and publication, I have a fair amount of background in this area.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Indeed you do --




MR. GERALD J. HEFFERNAN:  (Indiscernible) -- (laughter) --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Thank you, doctor.  I wanted to ask just a few questions about your report.  And if you could turn to page 11, there was a sentence there that confused me the first several times I read it, and then eventually I understood it.  And in case anybody else had the same confusion, I’d like to review it with you.  This is the very last sentence on the page where you say recent analysis of bias in the EMF studies concluded that the results allowed for no other sources of uncertainty other than random error, i.e. population size.  Now that study is -- you have some more information on that study in Appendix E of the report, and it’s the -- it’s the second page in Appendix E.  The page isn’t numbered.  Let me -- let me know when you have it.  (Pause).  So what that -- what that one sentence is summing up is the information that is summarized at greater length in this page of Appendix E, right?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, that’s correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  And looking at the fourth bullet point under results, you characterize the authors as saying that the conventional analysis ignore every source of uncertainty other than random error including possible uncontrolled shared causes or confounders of field exposure in leukemia, possible uncontrolled associations, etcetera.  I won’t read that because the Chairman doesn’t like me to read things.  But you list sources of bias there, which the authors identified, and then note that they concluded that study limitations accounted for most of the uncertainty in the risk estimates and that little added information would come from more studies using similar designs, correct?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  So now we go back to the sentence on page 11 and when you say there that the authors concluded that the results allowed for no other sources of uncertainty other than random error, you’re saying that random error was the only source of uncertainty that was accounted for and all these other sources of uncertainty or potential sources of uncertainty were not taken into account, is that right?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, that’s correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.




DR. VALBERG:  You know, what -- what Dr. Greenland did in his analysis was to look at other epidemiology studies.  And now we’re talking really only about the epidemiology studies here.  And it is in fact the case that in epidemiology studies the error bars, the 95 percent confidence intervals are set only by population size.  And yet you can imagine there are many other things going on in that experiment or in that observation, if you will, that could contribute to uncertainty.  And that -- those were the things that Dr. Greenland pointed out.




MR. FITZGERALD:  For some -- for some reason I read that sentence the first time to mean exactly the opposite of what --




DR. VALBERG:  Oh --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- but that -- that could be just me.  Now speaking of error bars, could we turn to page 20 --




DR. VALBERG:  Yes -- I mean the -- doctor -- Dr. Greenland was the one who pointed out that these other sources are important --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Right --




DR. VALBERG:  -- I wasn’t criticizing him with that sentence.




MR. FITZGERALD:  No, I understand.  Could we turn to page 20.  And you’ve got a very interesting graphic there, which displays odds ratios in the various identified studies with their so-called error bars.  Referring to that graphic, could you just briefly explain what it’s showing and what those -- what the dot represents and what the lines extending out from the dot represent?




DR. VALBERG:  I would be glad to.  This is a graph that shows some of the epidemiology results.  And the first thing to appreciate is that there is a centerline that goes vertically up and down through the graph which at the top is labeled 1.0, and which at the bottom as a little box that says no effect.  And so that result of 1.0 for a risk represents that the study did not find any elevation in the potentially exposed population.  And so then you notice that it has both to the left and the right numbers that go below 1.  And if the number -- if a study found a number that was below 1, it means that they actually found that there was less, you know, cancer in the group that was exposed to EMF.  If they -- if the dot on this graph is to the right, it means that particular study found a result where the EMF exposed group had greater risk for childhood leukemia.  And so if you look at all of these dots, you know, first of all, you see that they are scattered around that 1.0 line.




Secondly, each dot, which is what you might call the maximum likelihood estimate from the study, has two lines coming out on either side.  The length of those two lines represents what’s called the 95 percent confidence interval, meaning that given the size of the study, that the possible result it could have been -- it could have given, if you just look at the roll of chance alone, was somewhere in that bar, in that length of the bar.  So in a sense, we shouldn’t even be looking at the dots, which are at the center of the bar.  We should remove the dots and just look at the size of the bar.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  What’s the difference between the solid dots and the open dots?




DR. VALBERG:  The open dots are summaries of studies, whereas the solid dots are actually individual studies.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.




DR. VALBERG:  And so that -- yeah, that -- that’s -- that’s the basic difference.  And I’m right now just focusing on the solid dots.  And one of the things that of course strikes you as you look at this is that the dots are reasonably scattered, but that if you were to look at the lines coming out of the dots, there’s actually, you know, very few that don’t reach the 1.0 line.  And that tells you a little bit about the nature of the epidemiology, that the epidemiology -- the results are fairly weak and that the results are fairly scattered.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And if it were possible to represent not just the uncertainty due to potential random error from the population size but all the other forces of uncertainty that were identified by Dr. Greenland in a graph like this, the bars would be even wider, wouldn’t they?




DR. VALBERG:  That’s exactly correct.  They would extend further to the right and left, and probably substantially so because many of these sources -- they are difficult to quantify.  And that’s why people generally don’t go to the trouble of doing it, but the effect would be to lengthen those lines.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  You were asked about whether you were aware, and of course you were, of studies that use 3 and 6, or 3 and 4 milligauss cut points.  And I’m wondering whether you are familiar with an article that was cited in the company’s testimony by Lecakevitz (phonetic) and others, including Mike Rapacholi (phonetic) of the World Health Organization called Developing Policy in the Face of Scientific Uncertainty, Interpreting 3 Microtesla or 4 Microtesla Cut Points from EMF Epidemiologic Studies?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I’m -- I’m familiar with it.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And do you think that’s a sound piece of -- basically, the authors caution that these cut points should not be regarded as a basis for regulatory policy?




DR. VALBERG:  Well, I certainly agree with that --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- and that’s reflected in my report, is that, first of all, you’re just looking at one line of evidence, which is the epidemiology, you’re not considering the other lines.  And secondly, the cut points really are chosen on the basis of the population, they have really no medical or public health basis as being chosen -- as being relevant to a disease processes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Madam Chairman, this article was cited in the company’s testimony.  I -- I think it might be useful to put it in as an exhibit if anybody might want to read it.  I have multiple copies here.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Is there any objection to making it a CL&P exhibit?  Hearing none -- what number will it be?




MR. FITZGERALD:  One -- well no, 2 -- 2. The -- the testimony is 1.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.  We will put it in as No. 2.




MR. MARCONI:  CL&P Exhibit 2.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  CL&P Exhibit No. 2.




MR. ASHTON:  That’s joint CL&P and UI?




MR. FITZGERALD:  And UI, yes.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  And UI, yes.




(Whereupon, CL&P/UI Exhibit No. 2 was received into evidence as a full exhibit.)




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  And then if I could -- I just have a couple of questions about the -- the BMPs themselves.  It’s the case, isn’t it, doctor, that the draft as it exists now only looks at magnetic fields, there’s nothing in there about electric fields?




DR. VALBERG:  It explains what the sources of power line electric fields are.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Right.  But in terms of guidelines, there aren’t any for electric fields?




DR. VALBERG:  That’s correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  And simply to -- since there’s a statutory command that the Council adopt best management practices for electric and magnetic fields, just to comply with that would you think it would be reasonable for the BMPs to include a provision that electric fields associated with new transmission lines be within the levels permitted by the National Electrical Safety Code?




DR. VALBERG:  I have no objection to having them consistent with the National Electrical Safety Code.  I think in terms of the disease processes that have often been of concern in the area called EMF, I don’t think that safety code addresses those.  But it would certainly be fine to have it consistent with  those.




MR. FITZGERALD:  I know -- I’m not suggesting that they do, it’s just -- it’s just a box that’s got to be checked.




Let me dwell for a moment on your suggestion of the 24-hour average calculation on a peak day.  Would you --




COURT REPORTER:  I need to interrupt you for one second, sir.  (Pause).  Thank you.  Please continue.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Would you expect that that would be made on the premise that all transmission lines in the system were available and operating and the line in question is not being stressed by the outage of other elements in the system?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.  From a public health point of view, I would say that’s definitely the way that I would look at it because in terms of what we know about various disease processes, it is a long-term average that’s probably most important, although we don’t really know what the correct metric is.  So if there are interruptions in lines that occur for short periods of time, those, from my point of view, would be less relevant.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  And you were asked about, well, how -- you know, how is the company suppose to model what’s going to be there in five years.  And in the company’s testimony we suggested one way to handle that issue would be to require that the modeling include any additions to the -- any known subtractions to the system or any additions that have been approved, but not to require speculation about what might be added, which has not been proposed or approved yet.  I mean does that seem like a reasonable way to go at it?




DR. VALBERG:  It certainly seems reasonable from the point of view that you can only project what you know about, and that seems like a logical approach.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And in the reporting calculations of magnetic fields, would you agree that these would typically be calculated in accordance with standard practice at a mid-span -- at mid-span of the line at a height one meter above ground?




DR. VALBERG:  I think that the practice does say at the point of greatest sag already, but the one meter would be fine.  I think that’s a good  addition.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And -- and the company in the past has always assumed for the purposes of these calculations, that the terrain is flat and the currents are balanced.  Aren’t those also reasonable assumptions?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, they are to the extent that you know that that’s going to be the time averaged condition.  And if there’s some reason to suspect that the currents will be unbalanced on a time averaged basis, then that should be included.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Alright.  I have nothing further.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Thank you.  Mr.  McDermott?




MR. BRUCE McDERMOTT:  No questions.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Mr. Wertheimer.




MR. MICHAEL WERTHEIMER:  Good afternoon.  Michael Wertheimer for the Attorney General’s Office.




DR. VALBERG:  Good afternoon.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Dr. Valberg -- Dr. Valberg, you testified in response to the first questions from Mr. Phelps that you were hired to assist in the development of BMPs for electro -- electric and magnetic fields for the Siting Council.  Do you recall that?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  In your report on page 1 you also identify a couple of other duties or responsibilities that you provided.  In the very first paragraph, gather current materials for the Siting Council and provide relevant info -- information relevant to developing guidelines to the Siting Council?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Anything -- were you hired to perform any other functions for the Siting Council?




DR. VALBERG:  No.  I think that captures it.  I think there was the assumption that during the course of this process I would occasionally have conversations with the Siting Council on how things were going and what the progress was.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  You also told Mr. Phelps that you assisted in the development of draft BMPs on a technical basis.  He used technical basis in his question.  What does that mean?




DR. VALBERG:  I saw my role in the case of the BMP as making sure that things in the BMP that reflected a public health decision were consistent with what I had found out in terms of my main report on the health effects of electric and magnetic fields.  And so that technical part I saw as particularly my responsibility.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  So you did not draft them, the BMPs themselves, or did you?




DR. VALBERG:  I drafted portions of them because I could more clearly express how the report could be summarized in a public communications mode.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And those portions that you did not draft, you are certainly familiar with, had edited, or reviewed before -- before today?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And I take it the draft BMPs were done after you completed your report?




DR. VALBERG:  That’s correct.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And you consider them to be consistent with your report?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I do.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And are you familiar with the 1993 best management practices that have been applied -- or the Council’s 1990 -- February 11, 1993 best management practices for electric and magnetic fields?




DR. VALBERG:  I do recall reading them, certainly.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And you read them in the context of preparation for your report and your duties in this case?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Are you familiar with the record presented in Docket 272, which was the -- known as the Phase 2 case, the 345-kV transmission line from Middletown to Norwalk?




DR. VALBERG:  I don’t believe so.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Did you -- are you aware that EMFs were considered in that proceeding?  The health of -- including the health effects of EMFs from electric transmission lines?




DR. VALBERG:  I wasn’t aware of that, although I know that generally EMFs are considered often in the case of power line proceedings.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  So you’re not aware that scientists and/or doctors testified on behalf of the company applicants, on behalf of a group of organizations that were impacted by the power lines, and also a scientist testified on behalf of the Connecticut Department of Public Health regarding the health effects of EMF in that case?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I guess I’m aware that there was testimony --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Did you -- okay.  Did you review that testimony?




DR. VALBERG:  I believe I did read through that testimony, that’s correct.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  So that’s a yes, you read it?




DR. VALBERG:  Well the reason I say yes, I read -- I guess what I wasn’t able to connect was the description of the case that you were providing initially and the fact that there was this testimony provided.  I do remember looking at a package of testimony that had to do with an EMF case in Connecticut.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  A recent EMF case in Connecticut?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  1990 -- I mean 2004?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  I just want to make sure we’re talking about the same case.




MR. ASHTON:  Mr. Wertheimer, there weren’t any others, were there?




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Not that year -- (laughter) -- but there have been transmission cases -- transmission -- the issue -- this is not a new issue to the Siting Council and I want to make sure we’re talking about the same thing.




I’d like to start with the draft BMPs.  First on page 3, Section 4, the first sentence indicates that these are only intended to apply to electric -- new electric transmission lines in the state.  Is that  right?




DR. VALBERG:  That’s what it states.  I mean that’s not a sentence that I would have opined on.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Yeah.  Mr. Wertheimer, the problem is he’s not the author of the entire document, so --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Understood --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  -- you might have to preface some of your questions.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  That’s fine.  I mean to the extent you’re not the author -- you are the author of some of it and not other parts, if you don’t know or can’t answer a question, that’s a perfectly appropriate answer.




Now just so I understand this paragraph, assuming this hundred milligauss standard discussed in that paragraph is applied -- as I understand it, and please correct me if I’m misunderstanding, if they were applied, the Council would consider the MF value derived below -- which is a hundred milligauss, correct?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  As a screening level applicable to the right-of-way -- the edge of the right-of-way, below which health benefits are unlikely to accrue.  So does that mean that in practical effect --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Excuse me, did you say health benefits or --




MR. ASHTON:  Yeah, I think he --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Health --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  -- or health effects?




MR. ASHTON:  Health effects --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Effects.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.  I thought you were going to tell us we’re going to have taller children --




MR. ASHTON:  Yeah, I --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  -- with MFs -- (laughter) --




MR. ASHTON:  -- I picked that up too.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Award winning vegetables. (Laughter).  So if this -- if this standard were implemented as I understand it, if the calculated MF values are less than a hundred milligauss at the right-of-way edge, the Council need not consider mitigation -- EMF mitigation measures?




DR. VALBERG:  Well, clearly the Council can make whatever choices they want.  That’s the way I would envision it from the scientific point of view.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Would you have any objection to stating that standard in a more plain English, straightforward manner than how it reads currently?




DR. VALBERG:  I’m not sure I understand which parts are in need of elaboration.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.




MR. ASHTON:  I think Mr. Wertheimer is getting at the point that a simple declarative sentence for values of a hundred -- a hundred or less would require no mitigation measures is what he’s really driving at.




DR. VALBERG:  And that kind of a plain statement, I would -- it would be fine --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  It would be --




DR. VALBERG:  -- from my point of view, that’s correct.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  From a technical viewpoint?




MR. COLIN C. TAIT:  From a technical point of view --




DR. VALBERG:  From a technical point of view --




MR. TAIT:  Yeah --




DR. VALBERG:  -- yes, it would be fine.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Because Dr. Valberg is not making policy.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  No, I understand.  I just wanted to see if they -- if you would have any problem with something like that.  And on the other hand, it states about halfway down that the ROW edge screening levels of a hundred milligauss identifies a range above which more attention would be paid to mitigation strategies.  Did you write that sentence?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  What do you mean by more attention would be paid to mitigation strategies?




DR. VALBERG:  I made -- I meant that sentence in the context of what, to me as a toxicologist and public health professional, a screening level means. A screening level means that below that level, you really say there’s no attention that needs to be paid.  Above that level, you don’t necessarily say that if you reach 101 or 105, that suddenly you need to implement major mitigation strategies.  It’s -- it’s a little more flexible than that, to say that above that level you would then ask yourself how much is it above that level and what effect can be gained by some simple mitigation strategies.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Dr. Valberg, do we need the word more in there, because from your previous testimony it sounded like you were saying at a hundred we did not have to look at any mitigation?  So should we -- should that sentence be more accurately that at above a hundred, we would look at mitigation strategies?  Because the word more implies that under a hundred, we’re looking at mitigation strategies, but -- somewhat.




DR. VALBERG:  From the scientific point of view, I’m happy to take the more out and I think again it --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  I’m just saying is that more accurate to take the more out?




DR. VALBERG:  I think it would be more accurate.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.




DR. VALBERG:  It would be clearer.




MR. ASHTON:  Yeah, that helps.  And the higher above a hundred, the more attention you would pay --




DR. VALBERG:  That’s true --




MR. ASHTON:  -- is that fair to say?




DR. VALBERG:  -- that probably would be a good way to express it.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  So you’re suggesting kind of a sliding scale, starting at a hundred, weighing the risks and the benefits and the costs of whatever measures one were to consider?




DR. VALBERG:  I think that’s a correct way to put it, however you have to realize that there is this uncertainty as to whether there is any effect at all.  So it might be hard to do a cost-benefit analysis.  However, I agree with the idea of a sliding scale, that you would put more effort in as the level exceeded a hundred by greater amounts.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And in this particular sentence, who are you talking to?  Who is to pay more attention?  Is it the Siting Council, is it the applicant, anyone?




DR. VALBERG:  If I were to address it, I would address it primarily to the Siting Council.  And they in turn then would convey this to the applicant.  Meaning that if the applicant came with a situation that had higher fields, they would know that the Siting Council would ask them questions about what mitigation measures could be taken.




MR. ASHTON:  I think in fairness too, Mr. Wertheimer, it applies to the Attorney General’s Office.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  If we were in charge of siting, I would agree.  (Laughter).




And to be clear, you don’t mean -- intend to say here that above -- that a hundred milligauss is a bright line standard and above that you -- the Council or whomever has to do something?  It’s just you look at it and consider it once you reach that threshold?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, that’s correct --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  I could envision situations where that threshold could be exceeded and no particular action would be required.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  The engineering controls that are discussed on page 5 of these BMPs, is this what you were referring to when you talked about paying more attention to EMF -- I’m sorry, MF levels -- or am I reading too much into that?




DR. VALBERG:  These are examples of how magnetic field levels can be modified.  And so if a level exceeded a hundred milligauss, then, yes, you might turn to this list and say is there anything that comes to mind in this list that could be done in a circumstance with not -- not a great deal of effort.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Turn back to page 3, the third sentence --




MR. ASHTON:  Page 3?




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Yes.  The third sentence of Section 4 which talks about mitigating right-of-way edge MF levels with low cost and practical engineering approaches.




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Is that intended to be in the context of once you exceed this hundred milligauss threshold, that you consider the engineering controls identified on page 5?  Are these guidelines suppose to apply to your consideration of those  controls?




DR. VALBERG:  I think there were two questions there.  One answer to one question is that yes, that the mitigation controls would come into play to the extent that you might decide to need them at 100 milligauss.  And you would look at them from the point of view of their cost, whether they are within good engineering practice.  And then maybe finally, as is perhaps stated more clearly in the latter pages, what other values do you have to give up to reach that mitigation.  It may be that there’s a visual impact that you don’t really want to incur.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Could you turn to page 2, the first paragraph under Section 3, the last sentence, did you draft that language, the sentence reading for the interim?




DR. VALBERG:  Let’s see -- I’m -- sorry, could you point me again to where you are?




MR. WERTHEIMER:  I’m sorry.  The second to the last sentence -- Section 3, the first paragraph, the last two lines, beginning for the interim.  Do you see that?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Did you draft that -- those two lines?




DR. VALBERG:  I don’t recall writing those two lines.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Do you have any -- can you testify to what you think that means, for the interim the Council will continue to apply -- continue its policy to mitigate MF when feasible with little or no cost?  Do you understand what that’s talking about?




DR. VALBERG:  Well if I were to take it for its face value, I would say that -- it says what it says --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- it seems to imply that until this 100 milligauss screening level is on a more firm and accepted footing, that the Council may continue just to apply mitigation as a value in itself.




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Political value.




A VOICE:  Political value -- (laughter)  --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Turn in your report briefly -- as we talked about -- one of the objectives of your report was to provide information relevant to developing guidelines or best management practices to the Siting Council, right?  Isn’t that --




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And your report included discussions of many reports and studies of EMF and health effects of EMF in it, right?




DR. VALBERG:  That’s correct.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And among the materials you reviewed were state reviews and actions?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  What different states have done?  And why did you include that information?




DR. VALBERG:  It seemed to me that in terms of formulating its own policy in Connecticut, the Siting Council might be -- might want to be aware of what other states have done and determine whether they want to align themselves with similar language or not.  I mean that was not meant to encourage the idea that they should, but they should be aware of --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And it’s not just other states, you included the Connecticut Department of Public Health fact sheet on EMF?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  You refer to that in your study -- in your report also?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  When you were reviewing the testimony in the transmission case, which was Docket 272 and we had some trouble identifying to each other, did you review the testimony provided by Dr. Ginsberg of the Department of Public Health?




MR. ASHTON:  The Connecticut Department of Public Health.




DR. VALBERG:  I believe I did.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Now in that case -- and I’ve got the transcript sections to review it if you’d like -- one of the things that Dr. Ginsberg talked about was what he called a weak association between EMF and childhood leukemia.  And you would agree that certain epidemiological studies noted a weak association between EMF and childhood leukemia?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, that’s correct --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- in that one line of scientific evidence that has to with epidemiology, there is a weak association that’s exhibited by these correlations with childhood leukemia.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Now, I’d like to return to that passage that Attorney Fitzgerald discussed with you on page 11, because I think I shared his confusion with the meaning of that.




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I have that.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Looking at the last sentence on that page, and I’m going to read it just to make sure that we’re talking about the same thing, it states in fact a recent analysis of bias in the EMF studies concluded that its results allowed for no other sources of uncertainty other than random error (i.e. population size).  Now does this mean that the association between EMF and childhood leukemia found in certain studies could only be attributed to random error or could only not be attributed to random error?




DR. VALBERG:  That’s a -- that’s a very good way to put the question.  In epidemiology studies that report a correlation between EMF and childhood leukemia, the sources of error that they took into account have traditionally and to the present day only been random error.  So that if, in fact, they said we found a statistically significant association, what they meant was that they had determined that the association was unlikely due to random chance.  And that was it.  They didn’t say that conclusion itself is silent on other possible sources of uncertainty.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.




MR. ASHTON:  Would you be willing to reissue that page with an amended or an elaborated last sentence?  I’m worried that this is going to get picked up in a future document.  And the transcript while very accurate and so forth, is not going to get picked up.  And a new page might be helpful there just to make sure that the point being raised is explicitly clear.




DR. VALBERG:  I would be delighted to do that.  I think -- I’m pleased that this hearing process has pointed out any mistakes --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Plus, Mr. Ashton, I was going to ask for a one or two page executive summary at the beginning.




MR. ASHTON:  That’s fine, but I think it’s important that this sentence be picked up in the proper context --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Yeah --




MR. ASHTON:  -- we’ve got two lawyers that are obviously a little bit at sea on it, and two lawyers that I respect, plus others -- I think it’s a sign that we need to go back and do a little word graphing.




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I would --




MR. ASHTON:  No knock intended or  implied.




DR. VALBERG:  I would be glad to do that.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  So just -- I want to show you a passage from Dr. Ginsberg’s testimony -- and this is just for my own -- (pause) --




DR. VALBERG:  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Mr. Wertheimer, I’ll let you get back to a microphone, but did you want us to take administrative notice of this or --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  I think you already  have.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  This is part of the record in Docket 272, which has already been taken notice of.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Thank you.




MR. EDWARD S. WILENSKY:  Do you have a copy for the poor people over here --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  I think -- I thought I dropped some off --




MR. DANIEL P. LYNCH, JR.:  You did -- you started to, but then you turned away.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Right.




A VOICE:  Thank you.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  No slight intended.  (Laughter).




A VOICE:  The cheap seats.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay, on page -- looking at page 123 on lines 17, 18, and 19 --




A VOICE:  What’s the date of the transcript?




MR. WERTHEIMER:  October 14, 2004, page 123, Dr. Ginsberg states what we do have is an association that suggests it’s a weak association.




And then if you could turn to page 124 and review lines 20 through 24, and the next page 125, the top four lines -- and I’ll just read the relevant portion -- so we have -- the signal that comes through is a relatively weak signal, but the reason why we pay particular attention to it is because it’s probably not just a random spurious finding.  Maybe there’s some bias involved, maybe there’s some other things going on, but it does come through in two different studies.  And the fact that we see anything -- given how difficult this is to study, given that there is no true control population, given that we see anything is somewhat impressive.




So as I understand your report now as you’ve explained it, this testimony is entirely consistent with what you meant to say on page 11, that there is an association, that it is not due to random error?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, it’s consistent with what I said on that page.  I think that other thing -- the other factor that we might need to raise in this context is not only are there other sources there besides the random error, what Dr. Ginsberg is talking about here is the fact that an association occurs.  And that’s one thing that you have to distinguish between a causal link. I mean associations do not establish causal links.  And this is a weak association.  And I think the gist of my report is, is that if you look at the other kinds of evidence that are available, you can say, yes, an association exists, but it’s not supported by other scientific evidence.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Fair enough.  Okay, just -- this will be very quick -- just two other sections of the transcript I’d like to bring to your attention.  (Pause).  Okay, I’d like to start with the passage on page 139, lines 5 through 11.




MR. McDERMOTT:  Chairman, for those of us who don’t have a copy, maybe we could get a transcript cite?




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Again in October 14, 2004.  And I’ll just read it for the benefit of the record.  This is Dr. Ginsberg stating, quote, “Our recommendation is that prudent avoidance should begin at levels above 3, but that above 6 it’s more of a -- between 3 and 6 is a gray area.  Clearly above 6 is a level that we would have a larger public health concern about.  Between 3 and 6, it’s slightly above background, it’s not ideal, but it’s not an identifiable health risk. Above 6 is more our target”.




And then turning to Dr. Ginsberg’s testimony of the same day, October 14, 2004, on page 144, lines 15 through 21.  Line 15, a question from Chairman Katz: “Okay, but -- so let’s say we did 4 to 5 milligausses, are we endangering public health or as long as we’re less than 6?”  Dr. Ginsberg: “I think the best way to characterize it is that below 6, we’re in a range that is -- can reasonably be anticipated to not present an increased public health risk”.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Making me -- making me read my own words is cruel and unusual punishment.  (Laughter).




MR. ASHTON:  It’s always that way.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Now, the draft BMPs recommend a threshold cutoff at which greater attention would be paid to magnetic fields at 100 milligauss, correct?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And so I take it that you do not believe that there is any increased public health risk at -- above 6 milligauss?




DR. VALBERG:  No, I do not.




MR. ASHTON:  And below a hundred -- above 6 and below a hundred?




DR. VALBERG:  Well, I -- even at 100, I don’t think that is a bright line that indicates a beginning of health risks.  But I certainly feel that in this range of 6 to a hundred, that it is not necessary to pay attention to the magnetic fields.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  So would this be -- how should we, for those of us who struggle to understand this issue, consider your view versus the view presented by Dr. Ginsberg?  Is it professional disagreement?  How would you describe it?




DR. VALBERG:  I haven’t had a chance to talk to Dr. Ginsberg directly, but I -- I think that he is putting a great deal of emphases on the epidemiology statistical associations.  And just because these studies chose field levels of 3, 4, 5, and so on as cut points in their population and they found an association, he is using that observational finding to suggest that there is an effect.  I think that you need to look beyond the epidemiology and ask, you know, what do the other areas of science say about the possibility that that association, which is not causality, it is just an association, the other areas of science have to comment on whether that association is a plausible causal effect or not.  And I think that’s probably where I would disagree with Dr. Ginsberg, that the other lines of evidence are so negative -- it’s not just equivocal, it’s negative, that the chance that that association has a causal basis I feel is very slim.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Could it -- could one explanatory factor be that Dr. Ginsberg testifying on behalf of the Connecticut Department of Public Health, whose sole charge it is includes protecting the public health and safety of the people of Connecticut, that that would lead him to take a more cautious, conservative approach --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Well, I’ll --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  -- as opposed to you?




MR. FITZGERALD:  I’ll object to the premise of the question.  I think we had a lot of discussion that doctor -- in 272 with Dr. Ginsberg as to what the function of the Department of Public Health was --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Mr. --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Could we just stipulate --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Hold it --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  -- by taking the mission statement of the Department of Public Health --




(gavel)




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Ralph, were you able to get Mr. Fitzgerald’s statement?




COURT REPORTER:  Yes, I did.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.  Yes, Mr. Wertheimer?




MR. WERTHEIMER:  I’d be willing to stipulate for the record that we could adopt the one paragraph mission statement of the Department of Public Health that appears on the front page of its website and in all of the materials.  I’d be happy to read it for you, but if you want to take notice of it or incorporate it into the record in some manner, just to eliminate this as a potential issue from this --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Why don’t you just read it into the record quickly.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  To protect the health and safety of the people of Connecticut and actively work to prevent disease and promote wellness through education and programs such as prenatal care, immunizations, AIDS awareness, supplemental foods, cancer, mammography screening; to monitor infectious diseases, environmental and occupational health hazards, and regulate health care providers such as health facilities, health professionals, and emergency medical services; to provide testing and monitoring support through the state laboratory; to collect and analyze health data; to help plan policy for the future; and to be the repository for all birth, marriage, and death certificates.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Thank you.  Let me -- hopefully, this will take this to the bottom line.  Dr. Valberg, did you see -- the mission statement indicated that the mission of the Department of Public Health is to protect public health and safety.  Did you see the BMPs as having a different mission than protecting public health and safety?




DR. VALBERG:  Well the answer to that question is no.  No, I think the BMPs protect the public health and safety.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Thank you.  I’d like to ask a couple of questions contrasting the draft BMPs with the existing 1993 BMPs.  Do you have a copy of those, the 1993 --




DR. VALBERG:  No, I do not.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  I do.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Can we -- you’re going to provide him one?  Thank you.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Do the Council members have one?  I’ve got another copy --




MR. ASHTON:  Not the ’93 --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  We will -- we don’t have it in front of us, so we’ll have you preface your questions accordingly.




MR. ASHTON:  Can somebody hand it up.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Mr. Wertheimer, just so I can plan the afternoon break, where would you say you are in your cross?




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Probably only about another 15 minutes.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Great.  After your cross, we will take our break.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Let me ask you again, are you familiar with these 1993 vintage BMPs?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I have read them.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  And what I intend to do in these questions is compare and contrast some differences between these and the draft and ask for your comments.




The first question is in the third line down, towards the end of the sentence it says the -- at the end of that line, the Siting Council has adopted a cautious approach to the issue by adopting the following best management practices.  And the words cautious approach do not appear in the draft BMPs.  Is that -- is there any significance to that difference?




DR. VALBERG:  I find there’s no -- I find there’s no significance to that difference.  And in fact, perhaps a sentence of that kind should appear in the location where the choice of the uncertainty factors is made, because you have to remember that 10,000 milligauss is a no effect level.  That no effect level is in fact equivalent to a currently existing guideline of the IEEE, which is about 9,040 milligauss.  So you could say right there, even with no safety factors applied, it has some justification in existing levels.  If you were to apply a safety factor of about 10, you would get to 1,000 milligauss, which is very comparable to the International Commission for Non-Ionizing Radiation Protection guideline, which is 833.  So adopting an uncertainty factor of 10, gets you right into the vicinity of an existing guideline.  In the best management practices we went even further and applied another factor of 10.  And in my mind, those two sequential factors of 10, which could have been one, are in fact a very cautious approach.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Yes.  Off the record for a moment.




(Off the record)




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  On the record.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Item No. 1 in the 1993 best management practices states administratively noticed and recognized, completed, and ongoing EMF research.  If you could refer to page 3 of the draft BMPs.  I’m just -- I’ve got the passage here and I’m just looking for it -- it states to ensure the Council is apprised of new developments, the Council will request periodic updates. Do you see that language of the DPH, or other qualified party?




DR. VALBERG:  I’m sorry, which portion of the page are you --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  I’m looking for it furiously right now.




MR. McDERMOTT:  (Indiscernible) --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay, right --




DR. VALBERG:  It’s the very --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  The bottom paragraph, thank you.  Thank you, Bruce.  Do you consider that to be the sort of corollary requirement?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I see those as being roughly equivalent.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And do you have any objection to having -- is there any distinction in your mind between taking -- having the Council directly administrative -- taking administrative notice of these studies versus getting periodic updates from -- from DPH or other qualified parties?




DR. VALBERG:  Unless that has policy implications, I don’t recognize --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- I can see no difference.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  -- it’s beyond your -- did you draft that sentence in the draft BMPs, the last sentence on page 3?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I believe I drafted that.  And that may have been a draft that I tried to capture the same kind of idea --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- as was in the 1993 practices.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  So when you say -- stated the Connecticut DPH or other qualified party, do you anticipate that the other qualified party could be someone such as an applicant in a transmission line siting case?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, it could be.  That’s possible.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Would you object or have any -- would you object to having that requirement state that the Siting Council or the DPH perform that function? Someone other than the applicants be the one responsible for providing the relevant information on EMF?




DR. VALBERG:  From my point of view, that’s more of a policy matter --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- and I have no strong feelings as to how the decision is made between the DPH, the Siting Council, and a qualified party -- or if the applicant were to do it, I assume they would perhaps ask a qualified party to do such a function for them.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Look at Item 5 of the 1993 BMPs.  It says require EMF assessments to consider exposure levels and durations with respect to existing and planned land uses.  Do you see that?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Turning to page 4 of the draft BMPs, the first sentence under Section B -- no, I’m sorry, the first -- the second paragraph under Section B, the first sentence, it states as part of this determination, the applicant will provide the Council with information regarding land uses within 300 feet of the proposed transmission line.  Do you see that?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Did you draft that language?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  So is it -- would I be correct to presume that the only information that the applicant needs to provide is with respect to existing land uses?




DR. VALBERG:  I see, you’re referring to the difference between existing versus planned.  In terms of including the word planned, I didn’t deliberately leave that out --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  That’s not an intentional omission?  That’s a -- is that fair to say?




DR. VALBERG:  That’s -- that’s fair to say, yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Do you have a professional opinion of whether it should be planned -- land uses should be included in there?




DR. VALBERG:  I think that if information is going to be provided, if -- if there is available knowledge about what a planned use is that is accessible to the applicant, then there -- then that should be included in the -- in the sentence.




MR. ASHTON:  Doctor, can I just inject a question at this point?  If a right-of-way on which a facility is proposed has an EMF at the right-of-way boundary less than a hundred, why in the world go out to 300 feet?  You’ve said repeatedly that a hundred is in your opinion the cutoff or not a bright line -- and certainly there’s nothing magic about it -- but if there’s no health effects below it and it’s doubtful if there’s any above it, why in the world go out to 300 feet?




DR. VALBERG:  Well, that’s a very good question.  I guess what you’re saying is one could phrase this requirement to say show us the magnetic field levels out to wherever the point is that they reach a hundred milligauss and that’s it, and then there’s no need to go beyond that.




MR. ASHTON:  That to me is much more meaningful, if -- if there’s no effect, why in the world ask anybody to go through that kind of --




DR. VALBERG:  In terms of the programs that generate this information going out to a particular distance or another one is not -- is not a large imposition to go to a certain distance -- but I -- I agree with you.  I think that if the sentence were rephrased to say show us the effects out to the level of 100 milligauss and you don’t need to go beyond that, I think that would be consistent with my understanding of what I wanted to -- what I wanted to include scientifically.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  So -- I mean the 300 feet, really there’s no health basis for that?




MR. ASHTON:  No, it’s just --




DR. VALBERG:  Right.  No --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Right --




DR. VALBERG:  -- the 300 feet was -- there was no magic reason --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  So edge of right-of-way or a hundred milligauss, whichever is more?




DR. VALBERG:  Uh -- I guess -- yes --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Yeah --




DR. VALBERG:  -- I would think so --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- or I mean probably I would recommend edge of right-of-way just as a matter of having a specific point to end it at.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Yeah.  But if the edge of the right-of-way is 200 milligausses, then we’re going to want to go further out until we get to a hundred milligauss --




MR. ASHTON:  Right --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  -- that’s what I meant by whichever is more.




MR. ASHTON:  Right.




DR. VALBERG:  I’m sorry, I didn’t -- yes, that’s -- yes --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- that’s correct.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  -- thank you.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Would you look at Item 6 on the 1993 BMPs, it talks about preconstruction measurements of EMF.  Do you see that?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And then again on page 4, the first sentence under Section B, it talks about preconstruction calculations.  You intentionally put calculations -- used calculations instead of measurements?




DR. VALBERG:  There was a certain element of relying more on calculations than measurements.  I mean in my own experience, I mean the science of electric and magnetic fields is so well understood, that in terms of knowing what the various possibilities are, a calculation in my mind is actually more reliable than a measurement.




MR. ASHTON:  In that context, I don’t recall seeing it, but shouldn’t we specify exactly the nature of the calculation or what standard we’re working towards, doing -- the standard of calculation it’s being done under so that we make sure we get the apples and apples --




DR. VALBERG:  I think --




MR. ASHTON:  There’s an IEEE standard I suspect on how you calculate it, isn’t there?  Mr. Carberry is shaking his head, he knows I know.




DR. VALBERG:  There is, in fact, an IEEE publication that suggests how it be done, and so it could be referenced at this point.




MR. ASHTON:  Wouldn’t that be a prudent thing to do so you develop a standard under which all these calculations are going to be made?  To talk about a calculation without talking about how, to my mind leaves -- builds a house when the roof is off.




DR. VALBERG:  I think it would be fine to include some sort of stipulation there.  The only reason I hesitate is that the software that does these calculations is constantly evolving --




MR. ASHTON:  Oh, that may be --




DR. VALBERG:  -- and improving, so I would like to have it phrased in such a way that it doesn’t --




MR. ASHTON:  That’s fine --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Who is doing the evolving, the IEEE?




DR. VALBERG:  No, the physics is fixed.  You know, Maxwell discovered how these things vary with distance and --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  No, my question is you  say that the method is constantly being updated.  Who is doing -- what body is doing that updating?  Isn’t the IEEE updating their own method of doing calculations?




DR. VALBERG:  The IEEE could be.  It could very well be that the companies that provide the software to do the calculations constantly improve them to, you know, include more complex circumstances.




MR. ASHTON:  Particularly as you get into the area of geometry, Madam Chairman --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.  I’m just saying if we reference the latest IEEE method, won’t that take in the updated science?




DR. VALBERG:  I -- I think that would probably be a fairly standard thing to do.  I -- what I can’t envision is that the science would literally change, but there may be something that the IEEE will suggest with regard to the conditions under which --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Yeah --




DR. VALBERG:  -- the calculations be done. So, I think that would be a prudent thing to do, is to reference a particular method.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.




MR. ASHTON:  You always can use the term or equivalent.




DR. VALBERG:  Or equivalent.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Item 7 on the 1997 -- the 1993 best management practices, it talks about post-construction measurement of EMF.  Do you see that?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Now look at Section B on page 4, the heading reads pre and post-construction MF calculations.  But the first sentence there only refers explicitly to preconstruction calculations.  Is there a reason that post-construction calculations were not also included in Section B?




DR. VALBERG:  I think that post-construction calculations could be included if there’s a design change.  I don’t see that pre and post-construction calculations would be necessary unless something changed that would require them.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  When you --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  How about including post-construction --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  May I interrupt?  When you say post-construction, is this pre-energizing?  Because if it’s energized, you’re doing a measurement, right?  So when you say post-construction calculation, this is pre-energizing.  Is that what -- is --




DR. VALBERG:  I don’t think that I drew that as a bright line --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- because to me, even after it’s energized, you can still do a calculation.  And that would be a very accurate way of predicting what the currents and voltages are doing.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Do you have any objection to requiring testing after the facility is completed either by measurement or calculation, whatever manner is approved by the Council, to -- to actually get a better handle on what the EMFs actually are versus what you projected they would be before the project was built?




DR. VALBERG:  I have no particular objection to a post-construction measurement.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Mr. Wertheimer, we’re going to do one more question and then we’re going to do our break.




MR. BRIAN EMERICK:  Madam Chair.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Yes, Mr. Emerick.




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Brian is --




MR. EMERICK:  Just a question --




MR. TAIT:  You just lost your question --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  That’s fine.




(Laughter)




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  We’re doing Mr. Emerick and then we’re doing the break.




MR. EMERICK:  I gather from your remarks that you don’t find an awful lot of value in measurement, that in fact we can do a better job by doing calculations than we can by measurement.  And I’ve sat through Council proceedings about, you know, people didn’t come out and measure on this day or they picked the wrong day.  And I guess if you could just generally remark about whether we should institute some kind of policy or preference with respect to measurement versus calculation, which is the better direction in terms of getting accurate information?  I realize people may be more comforted by the fact that someone comes out with a meter and they see it, whatever, but I think we’re also looking for, you know, value and best results.




DR. VALBERG:  Both of those serve slightly different purposes.  I mean I feel that calculations are more accurate and they will give you a better result, they’ll tell you how the fields might vary with changes in load better than a measurement will do.




What the measurement will do that the calculations can’t do is to account for lots of different sources of EMF.  And so if in fact here wasn’t just the transmission line -- suppose there were some distribution lines nearby, suppose there were some facilities that, you know, had transformers or something like that, the real advantage of measurement is that the situation can be very complex and may be hard to in fact do a calculation for, in which case, a measurement might be a more illuminating thing.  But if you’re talking about a transmission line in and of itself, I think the calculations would be preferred.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  And on that thought, we will go to break.  We will resume promptly at 3:50.




(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)




MR. TAIT:  Mr. Wertheimer, I understand you have a few more questions?




MR. WERTHEIMER:  I do, thank you.  If you could refer to Item No. 8 of the 1993 best management practices, it states require adoption and use of a uniform measurement protocol.  I take it this is the issue that you discussed with Councilman Ashton before the break, that you would not object to the inclusion of such a requirement in the new BMPs?




DR. VALBERG:  I guess what I was referring to in that case was the calculation of the exposure point concentration, one meter above ground and so on.  The protocol for doing the calculations should be included  --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- and I don’t know whether this is specifically referring to only measurements or whatever, but the calculation protocol should be included.  I -- to the extent that measurements are made, they should be made according to a protocol.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  So whatever the new BMPs are, they should -- you would not object or you would even recommend that they include a protocol for how you do the measurements and how you do the calculations?




DR. VALBERG:  I think that would be -- that would be reasonable.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Looking at Item 10 on the 1993 BMPs, it states require consideration of low EMF designs during the siting or construction of new facilities.  And it lists some -- this requirement is not explicit, but it does seem to be covered by the language on page 5 of your -- of the new BMPs that deal with engineering controls that modify EMF levels?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, it’s parallel to that section.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.




MR. ASHTON:  Would you put a floor on that?  In other words, that if the edge of the right-of-way was X or a hundred MF, you don’t have to worry about it, but beyond that, you should?




DR. VALBERG:  From the public --




MR. ASHTON:  I’m sorry, milligauss, not MF.




DR. VALBERG:  Yeah.  From the public health point of view, I would put a floor on it.  If -- if there are policy reasons that the Connecticut Siting Council wants to continue a specific mitigation strategy aside from a specific aim, a hundred milligauss, that -- I don’t see that would necessarily give any public health benefit, but it may give other kinds of benefit.




MR. ASHTON:  Okay.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Looking at Item 11 of the 1993 BMPs, it states consider project specific exposure limits for EMF.  I did not see any comparable language in the draft BMPs.  Is that an intentional change?




DR. VALBERG:  I believe so.  I’m not sure I understood what 11 meant.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Do you need more time to look at it or even reading it now, you don’t understand what it means?




DR. VALBERG:  No, I remember reading it  --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- but not understanding whether -- I need to think about that point.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  If you look at Item 12 of the 1993 BMPs, recognize the possibility for future standards and consider conditioning approval on retrofitting or elimination of facilities to meet future federal and state standards, am I correct that there’s no comparable language to that requirement in the draft BMPs?




DR. VALBERG:  There’s no language of that kind, but there is a requirement that the Siting Council remain appraised of developments in the EMF area.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Would you object or recommend against inclusion of such language in the new BMPs?




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  I would.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  I don’t think you need to answer any more.




(Laughter)




MR. WERTHEIMER:  No, I would -- I would appreciate your answer.




DR. VALBERG:  As -- as stated, it seems rather vague.  And I have no immediate way on how I would phrase something like that to include it.  So my -- my reaction to No. 12 is I wouldn’t include it, but I think it’s covered in spirit in the current practices.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Now as -- just to try to wrap up here -- we discussed at the beginning of my questioning that these draft BMPs apply only to the siting of new transmission -- electric transmission lines.  Do you recall that question?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  It’s made explicit on page 3.  Yet on the top of the first sentence of the 1993 BMPs, it explicitly states that -- it talks about electric generation, substation, and transmission facilities, EMF from all three of those.  Just to make sure I’m clear, would you have any objection to having the new BMPs apply to generation facilities, substations, and transmission facilities, or do you think that they are unique to electric transmission lines?




DR. VALBERG:  No, I don’t think they’re unique.  I think they could be expanded to include other components of electricity delivery.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  That’s all I have.  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Thank you, Mr. Wertheimer. We’ll go to Council questions.  We’ll start with Mr. Ashton.




MR. ASHTON:  Just on the latter point, insofar as expanded to cover other than transmission lines, i.e. substations and generating stations, I want to be very careful that we design a shoe that will fit. The only thing I can think of, and I’m asking you if it’s correct, would be that the fence line or the property line limit be under a hundred milligauss, otherwise the Council should take -- should examine what can be done reasonably to keep that level down.  Is that a fair statement?




DR. VALBERG:  That seems like a reasonable guideline, the fence line or the property line.




MR. ASHTON:  Mmm-hmm.  I made a couple of quick notes here -- we were talking a few minutes ago about the merits of measurement versus calculation.  The one thing about calculation -- and I’m going to make a statement and you tell me if you think it’s a valid one -- that you can postulate a peak and minimal flow and then come up with an average or a weighed time average, if  you will, for the calculation of EMF, is that fair to say --




DR. VALBERG:  Yes --




MR. ASHTON:  -- where instant -- where an instantaneous measurement is just that, it’s instantaneous, you have no idea whether it’s -- where it fits in terms of the average or the peak or the minimum?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I -- I agree with  that.




MR. ASHTON:  So a calculation in that regard is more meaningful than anything else, isn’t that fair to say?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.  And I think that’s the point I was trying to make, is --




MR. ASHTON:  Okay -- yeah, besides getting rid of the extraneous stuff if they’re there.




DR. VALBERG:  Right.




MR. ASHTON:  I think one my notes we’ve gotten rid of, that we -- insofar as we use the hundred milligauss or edge of right-of-way, we solved a lot of the problems I had flagged in that section.  Do you recall what a TV set -- what kind of a magnetic field there is from a TV set?  It’s not mentioned in here.   And I don’t spend too much time any more with a  hairdryer -- (laughter) -- but I spend a little more at the TV set -- don’t hurt my feelings now please -- (laughter) --




DR. VALBERG:  Well that’s -- that’s -- that is an interesting question because TV sets are evolving.  And the older TV sets that used the magnetic field to steer the electrons, you know, could produce relatively high fields, I mean probably 25, 50 milligauss.  Present day TV sets, if you get a liquid crystal screen, it produces very little because it does not use the magnetic field to steer electrons.




MR. ASHTON:  But wouldn’t you agree that not too many people can afford a fifteen hundred dollar flat screen or what have you?




DR. VALBERG:  That’s correct.  And so,  you know -- but I’m just mentioning that as the technology evolves, the actual magnetic fields don’t necessarily --




MR. ASHTON:  That certainly is a choice that’s available --




DR. VALBERG:  Right --




MR. ASHTON:  -- but wouldn’t it be fair to mention in here that the older TVs with magnetic steering are relatively high -- and I’m thinking on page 1 --




DR. VALBERG:  It --




MR. ASHTON:  -- and that’s where we do get a fair exposure.  You know, I know -- it is not unknown that parents will plop a kid down in front of a TV set and tell them to amuse themselves by watching CNN or whatever it may be -- (laughter).




DR. VALBERG:  No, you are -- you are correct that it -- there’s no reason not to -- there’s a list at the end of the second paragraph at the first -- of the first page -- and TV should be added to that  list.




MR. ASHTON:  All of this I’m thinking of in the context of public health.  And insofar as we’ve got bad actors -- if electromagnetic radiation is a bad actor, then there’s a lot more than transmission.  And by the way distribution lines we want to worry about, we want to worry about older TVs and the hairdryers and the eggbeaters and all the rest of it.  How about electric blankets, they’re not banned, are they?  And they’re fairly high in their magnetic fields, aren’t they?




DR. VALBERG:  That’s correct, I mean some are higher than others.  I don’t know of any appliance -- I mean the highest appliances are probably things like small motors, electric drills, soldering irons, anything that uses high current is very high --




MR. ASHTON:  Right, but -- but --




DR. VALBERG:  -- but they’re not banned as far as I know.




MR. ASHTON:  I use a soldering gun, but I don’t use it very often.  An electric blanket on a cold night though I have to admit is not too bad.




MR. WILENSKY:  But you’re old -- you’re old, Phil -- (laughter) --




MR. ASHTON:  I know -- I know it -- and I’m getting that way.  On the first page we mention 69-kV.  Is there any 69-kV lines in Connecticut?




DR. VALBERG:  I’m not the best person to answer that by any means.




MR. ASHTON:  Mr. Carberry, you nodded your head.  Would you -- there is?




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  We’ll wait for CL&P.




MR. ASHTON:  Okay.  I thought it was gone by now.  I would -- is there any reason why we don’t -- on page 2 of the draft practices why we don’t quote the Department of Health -- the Department of Public Health text?  It says DPH concluded there’s no scientific evidence, etcetera.  But is there -- can we get that right out of their -- in their own words?  Wouldn’t that be an advantageous --




A VOICE:  Phil, don’t rewrite the report -- (indiscernible) --




DR. VALBERG:  That’s -- that’s quite reasonable.  I think that could be done.




MR. ASHTON:  Okay.  Down lower on that page, Section 3, the first paragraph at the end, for the interim the Council will continue its policy to mitigate magnetic fields when feasible with little or no cost.  We don’t define what the word cost is in there.  And one of the things that, frankly, troubles me is that one of the mitigation techniques is to build 200-foot high structure, which in the not too humble opinion of this individual are ghastly.  The cost of that in my opinion is very very substantial --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Yeah, Phil --




A VOICE:  Phil --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Mr. Ashton, Dr. Valberg is an expert on health effects --




MR. ASHTON:  And I’m asking--




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  -- so --




MR. ASHTON:  I’m -- can I -- can we -- don’t you consider environmental effects as a cost that should be recognized?




DR. VALBERG:  I do.  And I think in some of the mitigation strategies I point out that there are other values that you may have to give up.  And that’s a choice.




MR. ASHTON:  Okay.  I think that was the end of my comments.  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Thank you.  Dr. Bell?




DR. BARBARA C. BELL:  Thank you, Madam Chair.  Dr. Valberg, in the BMP draft you use the term time varying EMF.  So, I’m just wondering are you referring there to simply alternating current, which varies in time cycles, or are you -- were you referring to time of day -- peak -- peak times varying with non-peak times, that kind of thing?  Would it be -- is there some important meaning that you wanted to indicate by using that term time varying?  It’s -- it’s a little bit confusing.




DR. VALBERG:  Okay.  No, that’s -- that’s a very good question.  It is likely that I use it in two contexts.  And the context in the comparison on the  first page with the earth’s magnetic field, the time varying has to do with the fact that 60 cycle, the field changes in size and direction, whereas the earth’s field is relatively steady.  And so that refers to just that kind of high -- well relatively high frequency  variation.  And then later on I talk about taking a 24-hour average of the AC magnetic fields.  And that reflects the idea of taking an average over high currents and low currents.




So the word time varying is probably applied in both circumstances, and maybe it should be clarified a little bit.  But normally in the health effects context, the distinction between steady DC fields and fields that are alternating current at 60 times a second is the time variation that’s most -- that’s most important.




DR. BELL:  Okay, thanks.  The source of the figure 550 milligauss for the earth’s field, that’s not -- you treat it as common knowledge the way somebody would say a TV personality.  But I’m just curious, it’s -- it’s not a household figure --




DR. VALBERG:  Mmm-hmm --




DR. BELL:  -- could -- who measures that? The USGS?  I’m just curious.




DR. VALBERG:  You’re absolutely right, the USGS on their website has geomagnetic maps of the United States which show not only the size of the field, the direction it points, and the declination because most of the fields -- the steady magnetic fields actually point into the ground at this latitude, so -- I believe in my report I actually give the USGS reference --




DR. BELL:  Oh, okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- but it’s not given -- it could be given here in the draft BMP as well.




DR. BELL:  Okay, thank you.  My next question, is there any significant difference between the word chance, just simple chance and the phrase random chance that you -- it seems a little bit redundant to me, but maybe I don’t understand, maybe science -- maybe a scientist would use the term random chance --




DR. VALBERG:  There are some subtle differences, but I don’t think that for the purposes that I’m trying to explain here that there really are.  I mean random chance and chance would -- should be considered synonymous.




DR. BELL:  Okay.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Which is your preference?




DR. VALBERG:  I guess random chance would be my preference.




DR. BELL:  Okay.  And my last question, the list of mitigation strategies, which is at the end of the BMPs, and it -- and it -- as you say, it parallels that section in the ’93 guidelines -- I’m just curious, I -- I recognize that some state standards, as you said earlier, are not arrived at by health -- for health considerations to begin with anyway --




DR. VALBERG:  Mmm-hmm --




DR. BELL:  -- so they wouldn’t have a list of strategies that would mitigate health consequences because they didn’t start out that way.  Do you think that this list of -- with your knowledge of other states that do mitigate health effects, do you think that this list is -- is unusual in the sense that we’re actually trying to put down ways of mitigating adverse health effects?  I realize it’s not unusual in the sense that these are standard engineering practices that are done, but are you aware that other states have kind of a preferred list of engineering strategies like this?




DR. VALBERG:  A good question.  On the -- on the top of my head, I don’t know of any guideline that specifically lists EMF mitigation strategies.  I think it’s important to remember that these are listed under a heading of ways to modify EMF levels.  I don’t think that this is meant to indicate this is for health purposes or whatever.




However, that being said, the fact that these are listed here are really more for communication purposes rather than something unique, because I think within the utility industry, not only in Connecticut but elsewhere, it’s very well known what strategies you can take to lower EMF levels.  And even those states that have no strategies listed, probably recognize that if they come to a utility and say for whatever reason we’ve decided you’ve got to mitigate, they know that this list is essentially the -- encompasses the ways that they could approach the problem.  So, I -- I think it’s not unusual to have it in here, but I don’t know of other states that do it just that way.




DR. BELL:  Okay.  I wasn’t asking that in any -- to -- I actually think it’s a contribution to the public -- to public communication to -- for us to be putting these forward as a list because usually the public either doesn’t trust the standard utility issue so to speak or they don’t know that there are solutions other than no line.  So, I -- I find it --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Or no aboveground line.




DR. BELL:  Yeah -- yes, exactly, no overhead line.  So, I -- I think it’s useful.  I was just trying to get at your experience with other state standards.  So thank you for your answer.




DR. VALBERG:  Okay.




DR. BELL:  Thank you, Madam Chairman.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Thank you.  Mr. Murphy?




MR. JAMES J. MURPHY, JR.:  I have no questions.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay, thank you.  I have no questions.  I just want to note for the record that Council Exhibit No. 3 will be the late file of your CV  --




DR. VALBERG:  Okay --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  -- if you could provide that to staff, I’d appreciate it.




(Whereupon, Council Exhibit No. 3 was received into evidence as a late file.)




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Mr. Tait?




MR. TAIT:  No questions.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Mr. Emerick?




MR. EMERICK:  No questions, thank you.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Mr. Wilensky?




MR. WILENSKY:  Just one question.  On -- on page 2 --




COURT REPORTER:  A microphone please.




MR. WILENSKY:  Just one question.  On page 2 of the -- the second paragraph down near the bottom, ARC further stated that the evidence suggests an association between childhood leukemia and residential MF strength is limited with inadequate support for any other cancer -- what -- what do you mean by that?  Is there a -- are there any cases shown where there are any cancer clusters or -- it says limited -- does limited mean that there is cause for concern, although very little?




DR. VALBERG:  Let me just review that --




MR. WILENSKY:  Yeah --




DR. VALBERG:  -- section here --




MR. WILENSKY:  On page 2, the second paragraph, almost near the end of the paragraph; further stated, the evidence suggests an association between childhood leukemia and residential MF strength is limited with inadequate support for any other cancer effects.  Does that mean there is a concern for childhood leukemia or what am I reading here?




DR. VALBERG:  What you’re reading there is that epidemiological associations have been made for other types of cancers besides childhood leukemia and the database isn’t terribly extensive, but essentially show no results of any interests.  And so that means that -- inadequate means that there really is on the epidemiological side no evidence for any concern for anything except for the childhood leukemia thing.   The childhood leukemia associations are weak, they’re likely confounded by other variables and so forth, but they do have these limited findings that show a statistical association between the childhood leukemia and the estimated EMF exposure.




So the way that you should interpret the limited is that when IARC looked at these studies, they recognized that they had many shortcomings and uncertainties and flaws.  However, one of the things about epidemiology is because it’s just an association between numbers in column A and numbers in column B, once the association has been shown, it will never go away.  I mean it’s -- it’s there and people can debate endlessly about whether it means anything.  But the IARC, which is a relatively conservative organization, once they see that there’s an association that’s been reported, and if it’s been reported that there’s statistical significance, which means ruling out the potential role of random error per say, then they have to give it this limited designation.




MR. WILENSKY:  Okay, thank you -- thank you, doctor.  Thank you, Madam --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Thank you.  Mr. Heffernan?




MR. HEFFERNAN:  I’m sorry if this has been gone over.  Question, measurements and calculations again, just so I can get this straight in my mind, you -- your feeling is that calculations are a much better thing?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, they --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  They’re more accurate, so --




DR. VALBERG:  Yes --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Our problem is not -- it’s a political thing really, that these people -- once it’s in the area, they want somebody to say well now it’s in, we want to come out and we want to see what it is.  So my question is that -- when we do the measurements, it seems to me that one of the problems that you have with the measurements is that it picks up extraneous things that add to the measurement.  Is there any way to do the measurement on site that will just take in the line?




DR. VALBERG:  No.  There’s no instrumentation that will specifically take in only the line --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Yeah --




DR. VALBERG:  -- because -- you know, you can imagine yourself as being a little gremlin inside  the instrument, I mean the only thing that you sense is the magnetic field that’s coming inside that instrument --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Right --




DR. VALBERG:  -- and it could be coming from the line, it could be coming from a distribution line, it could be coming from other -- some local source. And if they’re all of the same frequency, 60-hertz, physically there’s no way to distinguish them.




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Yeah, I can see where the calculation is, you know, the truer number, but as I said, for our purposes once it goes into the area, these homeowners say well we want to know what it really is, that’s what you said it is, but what is it really.  And the truth of the matter is we can go out there and do those measurements and we still don’t know what it really is.




DR. VALBERG:  Exactly.  And I think that the --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- you know, the measurements have lots of flaws of their own and they, like I say --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Thank you, doctor --




DR. VALBERG:  -- are confounded by other things.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.  Mr. Cunliffe, Mr. Mercier, any other things for Dr. Valberg or are we all set?  Okay.




At this point, we will go off the record for a moment and bring up the utility panel.  Thank you.




(Off the record)




MR. MARCONI:  The reporter has all the names and spellings of the witnesses of this panel, so I’m going to ask all the witnesses to please rise and please raise your right hand.




(Whereupon, the CL&P and UI witnesses were duly sworn in.)




MR. MARCONI:  Please be seated.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.  Let the record show that Carberry, Shanley, and Bailey have just been sworn. And we have one exhibit, correct, to be verified?  If we could do that now.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Thank you, Madam Chairman.




Dr. Bailey, Miss Shanley, Mr. Carberry, do you have -- are you all familiar with the document that has been filed as your prefiled testimony?




MS. KATHLEEN SHANLEY:  Yes.




MR. ROBERT CARBERRY:  Yes.




DR. WILLIAM BAILEY:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And is the information in that document true and correct to the best of your knowledge --




MS. SHANLEY:  Yes --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- and belief?




MR. CARBERRY:  Yes.




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Do you have any corrections to the document?




MS. SHANLEY:  No.




MR. CARBERRY:  No.




DR. BAILEY:  No.




MR. FITZGERALD:  So do you adopt that document as your testimony?




MS. SHANLEY:  I do.




MR. CARBERRY:  I do.




DR. BAILEY:  I do.




MR. FITZGERALD:  I offer Exhibit 1 as a full exhibit.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Is there any objection to making utility panel No. 1 a full exhibit?  Mr. Wertheimer, you want to be heard?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Well, I do have a correction.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.




MR. FITZGERALD:  On page 10, line 17 -- a little dyslexia -- there’s a reference to Section 16 to 16a of the General Statutes.  It’s 16 to 61a.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay, we’ll note that.  With that change, is there any objection to making it a full exhibit?  Hearing none, we’ll make it a full exhibit.




(Whereupon, CL&P/UI Exhibit No. 1 was received into evidence as a full exhibit.)




MR. ASHTON:  Madam Chair, I --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Oh -- off the record.




(Off the record)




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  On the record.  Mr. Ashton.




MR. ASHTON:  Yeah.  On the first page I noted that Mr. Carberry and Miss Shanley previously testified before the Council with respect to EMF issues, but it doesn’t mention Dr. Bailey.  I thought he had testified with respect to EMF issues too.  That’s -- we -- are we short suiting him by any chance?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Well it says he has an extensive background --




MR. ASHTON:  Right --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- and that includes testimony before the Siting Council.




A VOICE:  Who has provided expert testimony on the subject --




MR. ASHTON:  Okay -- okay --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay, we have a lot to do --




(Multiple voices overlapping)




MR. ASHTON:  -- I beg your pardon.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Yeah.  We have a lot to do by 5:00 o’clock, so -- you know what I’m thinking -- Mr. Wertheimer, I think we’re going to let you go first --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  I don’t have any questions.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  You have no questions?  Okay.  Then we’ll go to Council staff.  Mr. Cunliffe --




A VOICE:  That was a good call --




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  -- Mr. Mercier.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  Good afternoon.  Could define maximum continuous current reading?




MR. CARBERRY:  A transmission line is normally given a maximum continuous current rating.  And it’s a current that if allowed to flow on a transmission line would cause, under certain conditions, a maximum sag, a maximum temperature.  And allowing any additional sag would cause a clearance violation with regard to the National Electrical Safety Code.  So you build a line to a certain maximum temperature that corresponds to a maximum continuous current rating.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  Would that be the same as the short-term emergency load?




MR. CARBERRY:  We can also -- in some circumstances.  But the -- some lines are also assigned a five-minute drastic action limit, which could be higher than the short-term emergency load.  The short-term emergency rating is limited to 15 minutes.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  And that five-minute threshold, that’s -- you could still go beyond that to meet the maximum current load rating on a cable --




MR. CARBERRY:  An operator --




MR. CUNLIFFE:  -- or conductor?




MR. CARBERRY:  An operator is not permitted to allow the line to go above that rating.  He must take drastic action, which means dump load, trip the line.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  Contrast and compare a 24-hour peak value with the maximum current rating as the calculation of EMF fields?




MR. CARBERRY:  A maximum continuous current rating is -- tends to be a relatively high number for many lines.  It -- it’s a continuous current rating, which means you would allow the line to operate, if you could, continuously at that load.




A fundamental limitation of transmission line conductors is that at high temperatures the aluminum starts to anneal.  And you can allow the current -- the line conductor to operate at a temperature higher than that, but for briefer and briefer periods of time the higher it goes.  So for a continuous current rating you stop at a certain temperature.  And in Northeast Utilities’ practice that temperature is a hundred degrees centigrade.  We would assign a rating that would allow the conductor to be at a hundred degrees centigrade and you wouldn’t be too worried about the damage that occurs because with wind and other things it’s not going to happen that often.  For emergencies you’re willing to take more risks and allow the conductor to operate at a higher temperature, and we set a limit of 140 degrees centigrade usually.  But we know that while there’s damage occurring to the conductor at that temperature, it’s not going to be for very long and therefore we can manage it.




Now peak loads are -- what happens with a system that’s in normal operation, you know, generators, loads varying, we don’t have contingencies, lines tripping out, well the operator is trying to manage the system in a way that if a contingency does occur, the load on this line, which could suddenly double perhaps, won’t go above that emergency rating, which really means that he’s keeping it well below the normal rating virtually all the time, okay.  So peak loads tend to be well below maximum continuous current ratings of lines.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  So the use of a 24-hour period versus the max are really the two extremes?




MR. CARBERRY:  The 24-hour even says if I take the peak load day and find out what the peak number is, I’m now going to take that whole day and look at that whole day’s worth of loads -- and typically 60 percent might be the mark down you might expect on that -- that if you knew what the peak load day was and found out that it was a thousand amperes, that the 24-hour average for that day might be 60 percent of that or about 600 amperes, just to give an example.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  And would you agree or disagree with the State of New York and Florida and the policy they establish for right-of-way magnetic field exposure?




MR. CARBERRY:  No, that was one way to follow a policy of what they call status quo.  Because there was concern about magnetic fields, their interest was in making sure that if new lines were built -- and at the time that they did this, they were considering the first 765,000 volt power line in New York State -- and they decided that they wanted to make sure that no new line, especially those at 765-kV could have magnetic fields at the edge of a right-of-way that were any higher than that of any other line that existed in the state at the time.  And they found this to be a convenient way to make that determination.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  So the New York one had nothing to do with health effects?  They just took the status quo and decided that that was going to be it?




MR. CARBERRY:  It was certainly premised in the public’s concerns about magnetic fields, but not a health based limit as Dr. Valberg had stated.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Yes.




MR. CARBERRY:  It also discourages the over-sizing of a line.  For example, if you had existing 345-kV lines and they -- and they built it on the 200 milligauss standard, on the premise that those existing lines could produce that if you could produce this current rating in them -- if I want to build the next 345-kV line and use larger conductors so that I get a higher rating, well with the same right-of-way I will now violate the 200 milligauss standard.  So there’s an immediate discouragement of trying to be building new existing lines at the existing voltages with higher and higher conductors and more capacity.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.  But I just wanted to clarify it was not health based?




MR. CARBERRY:  It was not health based per say.  It was health concern based status quo.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Yes, Mr. -- go ahead.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  Finally, what would be your opinion on the degree of participation in this proceeding given the high profile of recent applications and legislative interests, that the participation in this proceeding just seems to be the transmission companies?




MR. FITZGERALD:  I don’t know that Mr. Carberry is -- or there’s anybody on the panel that can answer that question.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  Just an opinion -- I didn’t -- I would imagine they must have thought it in the back of their mind why the participation seems to be as low as it is.  Can they speculate?  You know, state yea, no, I agree with you Mr. Cunliffe?




MR. CARBERRY:  I --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  I agree with you, Mr. Cunliffe --




(Laughter)




MR. CARBERRY:  I -- I expected there would be more people here.




MR. CUNLIFFE:  Okay, that’s fair.  Thanks. That’s the staff questions, Chairman.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Thank you.  Council -- we’ll start -- Mr. Wilensky, we’ll start on your side, any questions for the utility panel?




MR. WILENSKY:  No, Madam Chair.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Mr. Emerick?




MR. EMERICK:  No questions, thank you.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Mr. Heffernan?




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Amazing, I have one.  Mr. Carberry, Attorney Fitzgerald in speaking to Dr. Valberg asked if he took calculations when the lines weren’t stressed, in which Dr. Valberg answered in the affirmative.  My question is how often are the lines stressed approximately and usually for what periods of time, because everybody we’re dealing with is going to want the worst case scenario who is going to ask about it, so --




MR. CARBERRY:  Sure, that’s -- that’s a good question.  And the word stressed in that context comes from the planning vocabulary, which is I want a reliable transmission system, I want to make sure that when it’s handling a peak load several years down the road with a generation dispatch that is not ideal perhaps and it puts a lot of stress on a particular area of the system --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Or if a line goes down, you --




MR. CARBERRY:  -- that if a -- that if a line goes down or two lines --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Right --




MR. CARBERRY:  -- if that’s what the planning threshold is, and there’s suddenly more load on this line --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Right --




MR. CARBERRY:  -- and boy, if the wrong generation is running, I wish I’d known that, I would have planned it differently, that you’ve really got a stress situation and that the line can handle that, so that a third line doesn’t go down and a fourth line, and pretty soon you have a collapsing system.  So that’s planning the system to deal with stress.




Now does that real contingency -- how often does it happen I think was your question --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Yeah, that’s my question. Approximately?  I mean --




MR. CARBERRY:  It’s -- you’re hoping it’s never going to happen in the life of the line --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  I understand --




MR. CARBERRY:  -- it’s a very very tiny fraction of the time.  You’re going to deal with peak load situations every year for a number of hours on a number of days, and so there’s the exposure period of time.  But is bad generation dispatch going to exist at that time?  There’s a decrease in the -- I can’t give you an exact percentage, but --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Yeah, but for the -- for the most part though you’re saying that during the peak times there is a possibility that you may have stress on the lines but that is usually for a relatively short period of time?




MR. CARBERRY:  It’s a very -- it’s a very short period of time.  It’s one you need to plan and build your system for so that you’re not having a contingency escalate into something worse.  But in terms of real operating experience, which translates to real exposure to magnetic fields, it’s very, very, very  small.




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Thank you.  That’s it.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Mr. Tait?




MR. TAIT:  No questions.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  When I read Dr. Valberg’s report and the draft BMPs, my -- the way I read it is Dr. Valberg’s work is strictly health based, it’s not politically correct, it’s not -- (laughter) -- you know, it’s strictly health based, this is the no effect line, this 100 milligauss screening level, as he calls it, is strictly health based.  This is it if we’re looking at health based.  He didn’t look at whether it’s practical, he didn’t look at whether, you know, who’s going to like it, who’s not going to like it.  Did you have the same reaction or did you have a different reaction?




(Pause -- laughter)




MR. FITZGERALD:  It’s a jump ball I  guess.




A VOICE:  Jump ball.




MR. CARBERRY:  Go ahead, you go first.




DR. BAILEY:  I think if you look at our testimony, we arrived at -- given that the idea of a screening value had been proposed, we arrived at a similar number of 100 milligauss by a different route. And I think that -- you know, as you well know from my previous testimony before the Council, and I think as Dr. Valberg here has testified, science has not determined that in fact there is an adverse health effect of exposure to electric or magnetic fields at levels we encounter in ordinary life.




We do know that like other things in the world, at very high exposure levels, there can be adverse effects.  And the guidelines, such as he mentions the ICNRP guideline and the International Committee on Electromagnetic Safety, the IEEE Subcommittee that I’m a member of, we have established guidelines to protect against known adverse health effects of very high exposures to these fields.  And having determined what the threshold is for those effects, put in appropriate safety factors and determined what are recommended exposures for workers and also for the general public.  That -- those committees have examined all of the evidence both for epidemiology and laboratory studies. And we have not determined, nor has the IARC panel that I participated in determined that the evidence constitutes any kind of proof that these fields have adverse health effects at levels below those known effects that I talked about at standard.




So in one sense making a recommendation of a screening value of a hundred milligauss quantifies something that may not be at all necessary.  On the other hand, it does give kind of a feeling to the Council about if we’re going to decide where we might want to extend the best management practices more aggressively and encourage more expensive solutions to minimize fields, that is perhaps a guideline to use of where you might begin to spend more money beyond the typical kinds of things that the companies have been doing for many  years.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Thank you.  Mr. Murphy?




MR. MURPHY:  I have no questions.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Dr. Bell?




DR. BELL:  I do have a question for the panel.  I’m not sure which person will answer, that’s up to them.  On page 11 of the testimony you’re talking about this matter of who is to apprise the panel -- I mean the Siting Council of changes in the medical knowledge or health knowledge in the future.  And Mr. Wertheimer was asking some questions to Dr. Valberg of that.  And I’m looking at what you say in your testimony here about that subject.  You say we should attempt to reactivate the inner-agency task force rather than consult the Connecticut DPH alone.  And then you go on to say in any case, the science should be -- continue to be the touchstone.  My question is do you have any thoughts about what other qualified body other than the inner-agency task force might be consulted by the Council?  For instance, Dr. Valberg works for a consultant group on this subject.  Would you be happy if the Council were to retain a group that -- from time to time that would advise the Council on this or is it your -- do you really want us to -- to reactive the inner-agency task force?  Is that something you think would be useful?  It’s hard for me to tell from the -- you don’t have any particular emphases here in this testimony.  And I can’t tell as a political matter what you would recommend to the Council on this point from your perspective.




MR. CARBERRY:  I can remind the Council that even before there was an inner-agency task force, that there was a request that the Connecticut Academy of Science and Engineering do a similar type of evaluation. So that’s another entity that I assume still exists in some way and it -- it was created to serve the legislature primarily, but is -- it is another resource. And when we think outside of Connecticut, the agency in the world that seems to be paying a great deal of attention to the issue today is the World Health Organization.  So those might be the resources that -- when you’re thinking about candidates.




DR. BELL:  Okay.  And as -- to go back to sort of part of my question, you -- I thank you for that answer, but would it be your priority to reactivate the inner agency task force or to look outside?




MR. CARBERRY:  I’m not -- I’m not sure.  The -- the -- all the agencies that participated in that task force had an interest -- it was clear they had an interest, but they have other work to do, other priorities.  And to sit around the room and look at the representative for many of them, it was hard to appreciate that they really -- this was their focus, this was -- they were spending their budgeted funds on.  They were consumers of information like a lot of us are and not developers.  And from that point of view, I tend to think they’re not a bad -- not a bad forum for trying to think broadly about policy thoughts.  It wasn’t bad to ask them what they thought about things like prudent avoidance and things like that, but in terms of  reporting on what do you think the science is telling us, the kind of report that Dr. Valberg just gave to you, I don’t think so.  I think you would be better off with more qualified scientific peer review kind of groups.




We, ourselves as a utility, have conscientiously tried over the years to never try to put ourselves in the position of being the scientist.  I can read it like you can, but it doesn’t say doctor in front of my name, and we want to hear what the outside scientific community has to say.  And those are the kind of groups that we look to, the ones that have done the major agency peer reviews.




DR. BELL:  Thank you.  Thank you, Madam Chair.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Mr. Ashton?




MR. ASHTON:  I think I’ll pass on it, thank you.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Okay.  We are going to then be -- Mr. Cunliffe, Mr. Mercier, anything?  Okay.




We are going to therefore -- I think I covered everybody -- we will be in recess until 6:30, at which time we will go first with the public.  If there is no public, I assume that we will not be here long.  I want to remind everyone that they need to get out of the garage by 6:00 o’clock.  Any other housekeeping matters I need to mention?




MR. PHELPS:  When you leave the parking garage, don’t go back in.




CHAIRMAN KATZ:  Yes.  Okay, we are in recess until 6:30.




(Whereupon, the hearing adjourned at 4:45 p.m.)  
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